# B | Center for Technology Innovation at BROOKINGS

OCTOBER 2016

# Internet shutdowns cost countries \$2.4 billion last year

Darrell M. West

# INTRODUCTION



Darrell M. West is vice president and director of Governance Studies and founding director of the Center for Technology Innovation at Brookings.

His studies include technology policy, electronic government, and mass media.

against the government. Seeking to disrupt their communications and ability to attract supporters, officials there shut down the entire internet for five days. The damage was swift and dramatic. Businesses could not engage in e-commerce or provide digital products and services. Friends and family couldn't communicate with one another. Students were unable to complete online assignments and teachers couldn't plan their lessons. Hospitals and factories lost access to online information, thereby undermining productivity and potentially costing jobs and lives.

In the aftermath of the shutdown, the Organization for Economic Development and Cooperation (OECD) found that the decision to cut connectivity cost Egypt \$90 million. If continued for an entire year, the shutdown would have reduced the country's Gross Domestic Product by three to four percent.<sup>1</sup>

These results underscore the importance of the internet to the functioning of modern economies. For example, a 2015 Internet Association report found that the web generates around \$966 billion in the United States, or about six percent of the entire economy.<sup>2</sup> In addition, according to a 2012 TechNet study, the app economy is responsible for 466,000 jobs in the United States.<sup>3</sup>

Around the world, digital technology is seen as vital for economic development. A 2012 World Bank analysis found "a ten percentage point increase in fixed broadband generating a 1.35% increase in per capita GDP for developing countries and a 1.19% increase for developed countries." Since then, developing nations have become even more reliant on the internet and digital technology has expanded its role in the overall economy.

The centrality of the internet to social and economic life recently led the United Nations to enact a resolution supporting the "promotion, protection and enjoyment of human rights on the Internet"<sup>5</sup>.

1

The resolution specifically "[c]ondemns unequivocally measures to intentionally prevent or disrupt access to or dissemination of information online in violation of international human rights law and calls on all States to refrain from and cease such measures."6

Yet powerful forces continue to threaten the vitality of the internet. In recent years, a number of countries have blocked particular applications, shut down specific services (e.g. instant messaging and voice over internet protocol calling), turned off mobile telecommunications services, or disrupted the entire internet. Those actions separate people from their family, friends, and livelihoods, undermine economic growth, interfere with the startup ecosystem, and threaten social stability by interrupting economic activity.

The growing scope of internet disruptions is creating significant detrimental impacts on economic activity in a number of nations around the world.

In this paper, I analyze the economic impact of temporary internet shutdowns. I examine 81 short-term shutdowns in 19 countries over the past year (see Appendix for news stories describing these shutdowns); identify their duration, scope, and the population affected; and estimate their impact on Gross Domestic Product (GDP). Based upon this analysis, I find that between July 1, 2015 and June 30, 2016, these shutdowns cost at least US\$2.4 billion in GDP globally.

Economic losses include \$968 million in India, \$465 million in Saudi Arabia, \$320 million in Morocco, \$209 million in Iraq, \$116 million in Brazil, \$72 million in the Republic of the Congo, \$69 million in Pakistan, \$69 million in Bangladesh, \$48 million in Syria, \$35 million in Turkey, and \$20 million in Algeria, among other places. These are conservative estimates that consider only reductions in economic activity and do not account for tax losses or drops in investor, business, and consumer confidence.

The growing scope of internet disruptions is creating significant detrimental impacts on economic activity in a number of nations around the world. As the digital economy expands, it will become even more expensive for nations to shut down the internet. Without coordinated action by the international community, this damage is likely to accelerate in the future and further weaken global economic development.

# TRENDS IN THE NUMBER OF INTERNET DISRUPTIONS

There is a rising trend of governments disrupting the internet. A study by University of Washington researchers Phil Howard, Sheetal Agarwal, and Muzammil Hussain identified 606 occasions between 1995 and the first part of 2011 where 99 different governments deliberately "interfered" with the normal operation of the internet.7 Figure 1 depicts this trend. Whereas there was a single disruption in 1995 and four in 1996, the number rose to 111 in 2010.

Figure 1: Number of Government Interferences with Digital Networks, 1995-2010 120 111 107 100 82 80 60 40 20 \* 200° 200° 200° 200° 20°° 20°° ,500,500,500p **BROOKINGS** 

Source: Philip Howard, Sheetal Agarwal, and Muzammil Hussain, "The Dictators' Digital Dilemma: When Do States Disconnect Their Digital Networks?" Brookings Issues in Technology Innovation, October, 2011

According to Howard and his colleagues, government officials give many reasons for ordering these disruptions: safeguarding government authority, reducing public dissidence, fighting terrorism, maintaining national security, or protecting local businesses, among others. Governments are using real or perceived threats to stability, political power, or local economic interests to justify disruptions. Indeed, disruptions have become increasingly common as a response to domestic circumstances.

For example, between March 12 and 23, 2015, Pakistan shut down mobile telecommunications services due to government concern about "Pakistan Day," the country's parade celebrating the 1940 Lahore agreement which led to the creation of the state.8 All mobile operators were told by national authorities to "shutdown mobile communications within a 5km radius of the parade site." This move affected a major hospital, an airport, and businesses near Islamabad.

In the spring of 2015, after the ruling party put forward President Pierre Nkurunziza for a third term, Burundi blocked WhatsApp and Viber. The shutdown was ostensibly aimed at preventing protesters who were upset with this decision from communicating with one another and organizing street demonstrations. Two years earlier, the country had enacted a Press Law that censored traditional news coverage and required journalists to disclose their sources, and these practices have now spread to digital infrastructure.9

In another instance, in the fall of 2015, Turkey blocked Twitter and Facebook in response to concern over the spread of images of a terrorist bombing of a public rally. Government officials justified this action by asserting that showing graphic images would "create a feeling of panic" among the general population. 10 Ironically, in 2016, when the Turkish military attempted a coup, President Recep Tayyip Erdogan used an internet-based video call (which was re-broadcast on national television) to ask his supporters to take to the streets and thereby help him save his regime.<sup>11</sup> Judges in Brazil have blocked access to WhatsApp several times in the past year in response to legal disputes with the company over law enforcement access to encrypted user data (to which the company had no access). These actions, stemming from prosecutors' interest in a handful of users, effectively cut off tens of millions of Brazilians from their friends, family, and businesses.

India this year joined the ranks of countries, including Uganda, Algeria, and Iraq, that have disrupted internet services in response to concerns over students cheating on exams. An Indian official said, "considering the sensitive nature of the exam for recruitment of talents, internet service providers have been asked to shut down all internet-based

Governments are using real or perceived threats to stability, political power, or local economic interests to justify disruptions.

social media services from 9 am to 1 pm to prevent the misuse of mobiles during the exam."12 In many other instances, regional Indian officials also ordered disruptions in response to public security concerns.

From these and numerous other examples in this study, it is clear that over the last year, state interference with internet services is becoming more common, even in democratic states.

## INTERNET DISRUPTIONS OVER THE PAST YEAR

To determine how many times disruptions have happened in the past year, I collected cases from internet searches, English-based news outlet coverage, and lists compiled by non-profit organizations that track such disruptions. I looked for evidence of the following conditions: temporary shutdowns of the entire internet (nationally or locally). temporary shutdowns of the mobile internet (nationally or locally), and temporary blocking of specific applications and/or services (nationally or locally).

Table 1 shows the total number of temporary disruptions by country from July 1, 2015 through June 30, 2016. Overall, there were 81 disruptions in 19 countries during this period. This includes 22 in India, 22 in Iraq, 8 in the non-ISIScontrolled parts of Syria, 6 in Pakistan, 3 in Turkey, and 2 each in Bangladesh, Brazil, North Korea, Republic of the Congo, Uganda, and Vietnam, among other places.

Table 1: Number of internet shutdowns by country

Country	Number of Instances
India	22
Iraq	22
Syria (non-ISIS areas)	8
Pakistan	6
Turkey	3
Bangladesh	2
Brazil	2
North Korea	2

Republic of Congo	2
Uganda	2
Vietnam	2
Algeria	1
Bahrain	1
Chad	1
Ethiopia	1
Libya	1
Morocco	1
Saudi Arabia	1
Syria (ISIS areas)	1
Total Instances	81

This analysis is similar to research undertaken by other organizations. For example, the non-profit Freedom House undertook a study of social media blockages, content blockages, and local or national ICT shutdowns in 2015. Its "Freedom on the Net" report called out 15 nations that blocked social media or communications apps and 7 that shut down the internet either locally or nationally.13

I identified six categories of disruptions: national internet, subnational internet, national mobile internet, subnational mobile internet, national app/service, and subnational app/service (including VoIP). As shown in Table 2, the most frequent were national internet shutdowns, followed by subnational mobile internet, national app/service, subnational internet, national mobile internet, and subnational app/service disruptions.

**Table 2: Types of internet shutdowns** 

Туре	Number of Instances	
National internet	36	
Subnational mobile	22	
National apps/services	14	
Subnational internet	7	
National mobile	1	
Subnational apps/services	1	

# MEASURING THE ECONOMIC IMPACT OF INTERNET SHUTDOWNS

Computing the economic impact of these disruptions is a complex undertaking. Apart from the OECD study cited above, there have been very few publications examining the economic impact of internet disruptions, in part due to the challenges in identifying disruptions and collecting relevant economic data.

For this study, I relied on several types of information. For each incident, I identified the size of the country's GDP (using 2014 World Bank data), the duration of the disruption (in number of days), and the percentage of the population affected by the disruption. I further examined whether each disruption was of the entire internet, the mobile internet, or of specific applications and services such as social media, search, video, or messaging platforms.

To examine the economic impact of complete national internet shutdowns, I considered the percentage of each country's GDP derived from the internet economy, based on Boston Consulting Group (BCG) projections for 2016.14 In its study, BCG compiled data on internet expenditures and investments, and found they constituted 12.4 percent of the United Kingdom's GDP, compared to 8 percent in South Korea, 6.9 percent in China, 5.6 percent in India and Japan, 5.4 percent in the United States, 4.2 percent in Mexico, 4 percent in Germany, 3.8 percent in Saudi Arabia, 3.7 percent in Australia, 3.6 percent in Canada, 3.5 percent in Italy, 3.4 percent in France, 3.3 percent in Argentina, 2.8 percent in Russia, 2.5 percent in South Africa, 2.4 percent in Brazil, 2.3 percent in Turkey, and 1.5 percent in Indonesia.<sup>15</sup> The overall average for developing nations was 4.9 percent.

I also analyzed the financial impact of turning off mobile services. Based on data from the World Bank, I compiled information on mobile subscription percentages in each nation. 16 This provides us with an indicator for the importance

of mobile networks in each country.

There have been very few publications examining the economic impact of internet disruptions, in part due to the challenges in identifying disruptions and collecting relevant economic data.

For the economic analysis of specific apps and services, I relied on research by MIT economists Erik Brynjolfsson and JooHee Oh. They studied 2013 use of free services such as Google, Facebook, Twitter, YouTube, WhatsApp, and Wikipedia in the United States and found that reliance upon these apps added 0.23 of one percent to national GDP.<sup>17</sup> Since these services have grown substantially since then, the impact very well could be higher in today's economy.

Finally, 2009 work from Professor John Quelch of the Harvard Business School has documented that there is a 1.54 multiplier effect for internet jobs and services.18 This likely underestimates the impact since the importance of the internet has risen since then. He looked at the economic value of the internet as measured by advertising services, online retail transactions, and payments to internet service providers, and estimated that "each internet job [and payments] supports approximately 1.54 additional jobs elsewhere in the economy." Accordingly, I added that multiplier effect to the direct economic costs in order to gauge the total economic impact of an internet disruption.

Based on these data, I estimated economic impact for six different types of digital shutdowns using the following formulas:

National Internet Shutdown Costs = National GDP \* Duration (measured as percent of the year based on number of days the Internet was shutdown) \* Extent of Digital Economy (measured by the percentage of that nation's economy derived from the digital economy) + the multiplier effect of the disrupted digital economy

Subnational Internet Shutdown Costs = National GDP \* Duration (measured as percent of the year based on number of days the Internet was shutdown) \* Extent of Digital Economy (measured by the percentage



of that nation's economy based on the digital economy) \* Extent of Population Affected (measured by the percentage of the country that is in the neighborhood, city, or state affected by the shutdown) + the multiplier effect of the disrupted digital economy

National Mobile Shutdown Costs = National GDP \* Duration (measured as percent of the year based on number of days the Internet was shutdown) \* Extent of Digital Economy (measured by the percentage of that nation's economy based on the digital economy) \* Extent of Mobile Penetration (measured as the percentage of the country having mobile subscriptions) + the multiplier effect of the disrupted digital economy

Subnational Mobile Shutdown Costs = National GDP \* Duration (measured as percent of the year based on number of days the Internet was shutdown) \* Extent of Digital Economy + the multiplier effect of the digital economy (measured by the percentage of that nation's economy based on the digital economy) \* Extent of Population Affected (measured by the percentage of the country that is in the neighborhood, city, or state affected by the shutdown) \* Extent of Mobile Penetration (measured as the percentage of the country having mobile subscriptions) + the multiplier effect of the disrupted digital economy

National Free App Shutdown Costs = National GDP \* Duration (measured as percent of the year based on number of days the Internet was shutdown) \* Free Digital App GDP Impact (measured by Erik Brynjolfsson and JooHee Oh at 0.23 of one percent of national GDP)19 + the multiplier effect of the disrupted digital economy

Subnational Free App Shutdown Costs = National GDP \* Duration (measured as percent of the year based on number of days the Internet was shutdown) \* Extent of Population Affected (measured by the percentage of the country that is in the neighborhood, city, or state affected by the shutdown) \* Free App GDP Impact + the multiplier effect of the disrupted digital economy

# THE IMPACT ON GROSS DOMESTIC PRODUCT

In Table 3, I show the total economic impact of internet disruptions, both in terms of number of days and total GDP lost. Overall, these disruptions cost countries a total of at least US\$2.4 billion over the past year, with impact ranging from US\$968 million in India to US\$313,666 in North Korea. Leading examples of countries that lost money included US\$968 million in India, US\$465 million in Saudi Arabia, US\$320 million in Morocco, US\$209 million in Iraq, and US\$116 million in Brazil. These disruptions lasted 753 days in total across all countries.

Table 3: Economic costs of internet shutdowns by country

Country	Number of Days	Total Dollar Costs	
India	70.54	\$968,080,702	
Saudi Arabia	45	\$465,280,632	
Morocco	182	\$320,456,034	
Iraq	2.75	\$209,578,705	
Brazil	5	\$116,038,230	
Republic of Congo	15	\$72,514,694	
Pakistan	3.83	\$69,769,394	

Bangladesh	25	\$69,178,309	
Syria (ISIS areas)	348	\$47,945,886	
Turkey	2.75	\$35,142,917	
Algeria	6	\$20,504,794	
Vietnam	4	\$11,921,178	
Ethiopia	30	\$8,539,355	
Syria (non-ISIS areas)	0.60	\$8,323,938	
Chad	1	\$3,712,931	
Uganda	5	\$2,160,617	
Bahrain	8	\$1,246,616	
Libya	0.04	\$414,194	
North Korea	0.29	\$313,666	
Total	753	\$2,431,122,803	

Table 4 breaks down costs by the type of disruption. The most costly were disruptions of specific apps and services (\$1.04 billion), followed by subnational mobile internet (\$934.6 million), national internet (\$294.9 million), subnational internet (\$91.5 million), national mobile internet (\$60.9 million), and subnational disruptions of specific apps and services (\$8.5 million).

Table 4: Economic costs of internet shutdowns by type

			Number of
Shutdown Type	Number of Days	Total Dollar Costs	Instances
National App	272.75	\$1,040,682,715	14
Subnational Mobile	65.97	\$934,621,861	22
National Internet	19.70	\$294,861,053	36
Subnational Internet	363.45	\$91,526,656	7
National Mobile	1	\$60,894,082	1
Subnational App	30	\$8,539,355	1

# **NOTABLE DISRUPTIONS**

There have been a number of notable internet disruptions. One took place in Saudi Arabia in May 2016. Citing economic damage to telecommunications providers, the government blocked functionality of a number of apps related to VoIP, texting, and instant messaging; those impacted included WhatsApp, Facebook Messenger, and Skype, among others. Local news sources noted that "the free internet messenger and call services are failing to comply with the telecom regulations in the Kingdom.... Loss of revenues by the telecom operators in the Kingdom is cited as the main reason to put constraints on the use of internet voice calls."20 Overall, the move cost the country US\$465 million in GDP.

Morocco incurred US\$320 million in economic damage beginning on January 1, 2016. VoIP functionality of services such as Skype, Viber, Tango, WhatsApp, and Facebook Messenger was blocked nationwide. The Moroccan regulatory authority ANRT blocked these services on the grounds that "the free internet voice calls do not respond to the required legal gateway."21

India shut down mobile internet services in Rohtak on February 19, 2016 in response to street demonstrations in Rohtak and Jhajjar. The disruption lasted more than a week and cost US\$190 million. Law enforcement officials explained that "this has been done so that rumours are not spread as this could lead to the situation getting out of hand."22

A local Brazilian judge ordered telecommunications companies to block access to WhatsApp on May 2, 2016 following an earlier shutdown in December 2015. The May shutdown blocked access to the predominant communications service across the country for a day and cost the Brazilian economy US\$39 million. Judge Marcel Maia Montalvao of Sergipe did not explain his decision, but ordered five wireless operators to keep the app's 100 million users from accessing call and messaging services.23

# CONCLUSIONS

In sum, government officials in many countries around the world appear increasingly comfortable blocking access to online services and apps, despite the significant economic and social damage that internet service disruptions bring to their countries. Whether their ostensible motivations are public security or political self-preservation, government officials should understand the wide-ranging and destructive consequences of these moves. Shutting down access to popular services or to the whole internet – even for a short period of time – undermines economic growth, puts lives in jeopardy, separates people from friends and family, and erodes confidence in the governments that take such drastic and ill-advised steps.

It is important to point out that this analysis only looked at the economic impact on Gross Domestic Product. It did not include estimates for lost tax revenues associated with blocked digital access, impact on worker productivity, barriers to business expansion connected with these shutdowns, or the loss of investor, consumer, and business confidence resulting from such disruptions. As such, the \$2.4 billion figure is a conservative estimate that likely *understates* the actual economic damage.

As long as political authorities continue to disrupt internet activity, it will be difficult for impacted nations to reap the full benefits of the digital economy.

Also of note, the tracking and monitoring of government-

ordered internet disruptions is very difficult and publicly available data are likely incomplete. Given the nature and complexity of the internet, it is often difficult even for technical experts and internet companies to understand exactly what is causing a localized traffic anomaly. In addition, in some cases governments may have an incentive to claim that certain disruptions are the result of technical errors or infrastructure failure, rather than intentional government actions. Consequently, there is a need for both more research in this areas and more investment in technology and organizations to independently track and monitor such disruptions.

Most of the documented shutdowns we were able to identify were in the developing world. If there were a temporary shutdown of the internet in a developed economy, the economic damage would be enormous. For example, the United States currently has a Gross Domestic Product of US\$18.438 trillion, six percent of which is derived from the internet sector.<sup>24</sup> If there were a national internet outage for one week (or 1.9% of the year), that would reduce economic activity by at least US\$54.1 billion. And if that outage lasted an entire year, the economic costs would be at least US\$2.8 trillion.

From this analysis, it is clear that the growing scope of internet disruptions is impeding a significant amount of economic activity in a number of nations around the world. Apart from disrupting lives and families, it is weakening overall economic development and exacerbating the plight of small and medium-sized businesses in these countries. As long as political authorities continue to disrupt internet activity, it will be difficult for impacted nations to reap the full benefits of the digital economy.

Every year, more and more consumers and businesses are engaging in e-commerce and online transactions. Internet disruptions slow growth, cost governments tax revenue, weaken innovation, and undermine consumer and business confidence in a country's economy. As internet-powered businesses and transactions continue to grow to represent an increasingly significant portion of global economic activity, the damage from connectivity disruptions will become ever more severe.

# APPENDIX: NEWS STORIES ABOUT INTERNET SHUTDOWNS

# Algeria

Etehad, Melisaa. "Algeria Was Worried about Cheating Students, so It Blocked Facebook and Twitter." The Washington Post, 20 June 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/</a> wp/2016/06/20/algeria-was-worried-about-cheating-students-so-it-blocked-facebook-and-twitter/>.

#### **Bahrain**

"Cutting Telephone Lines and Shut down of Internet in Diraz, Bahrain." Veterans Today, 1 July 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.veteranstoday.com/2016/07/01/">http://www.veteranstoday.com/2016/07/01/</a> cutting-telephone-lines-and-shut-down-of-internet-in-diraz-bahrain/>.

Micek, Peter, and Deji Olukotun. "Internet Disrupted in Bahrain around Protests as Wrestling Match Sparks Shutdown in India." Access Now, 24 June 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="https://www.accessnow.org/">https://www.accessnow.org/</a> internet-disrupted-bahrain-around-protests-wrestling-match-sparks-shutdown-india/>.

Tazamal, Mobashra. "Round-the-clock Sit-in Continues in Diraz as Government of Bahrain Stifles Civil Society." Americans for Democracy & Human Rights in Bahrain, 11 July 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.adhrb.">< http://www.adhrb.</a> org/2016/07/round-clock-sit-continues-diraz-government-bahrain-stifles-civil-society/>.

## Bangladesh

Husain, Ishtiag. "Social Media Blackout Key Focus of 2015." Dhaka Tribune, 27 Dec. 2015. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.dhakatribune.com/bangladesh/2015/dec/27/social-media-blackout-highlight-2015">http://www.dhakatribune.com/bangladesh/2015/dec/27/social-media-blackout-highlight-2015</a>.

#### **Brazil**

"Brazil Judge Orders WhatsApp Blocked, Affecting 100 Million Users." Reuters, 03 May 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.reuters.com/article/us-facebook-brazil-whatsapp-idUSKCN0XT1KB">http://www.reuters.com/article/us-facebook-brazil-whatsapp-idUSKCN0XT1KB>.</a>

McCormick, Rich. "Brazil Is Blocking Access to WhatsApp for 48 Hours." The Verge, 16 Dec. 2015. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.theverge.com/2015/12/16/10349070/brazil-block-whatsapp-48-hours">http://www.theverge.com/2015/12/16/10349070/brazil-block-whatsapp-48-hours</a>.

# Chad

"Chad Elections: Major Internet Blackout Ahead of Declaration." Africa News, 11 Apr. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.africanews.com/2016/04/11/chad-elections-major-internet-blackout-ahead-of-declaration/">http://www.africanews.com/2016/04/11/chad-elections-major-internet-blackout-ahead-of-declaration/</a>>.

#### Republic of Congo

"Congo in Media Blackout for Presidential Elections." Aljazeera, 20 Mar. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.">http://www.</a> aljazeera.com/news/2016/03/congo-media-blackout-presidential-elections-160320044041238.html>.



Franceschi-Bicchierai, Lorenzo. "Congo Government Allegedly Shuts Off Internet Service to Squash Protests." Motherboard. Vice, 20 Oct. 2015. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://motherboard.vice.com/read/">http://motherboard.vice.com/read/</a> congo-government-allegedly-shuts-off-internet-service-to-squash-protests>.

United States. Department of State. Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor. Republic of the Congo. 2015 Human Rights Report. N.p., n.d. Web. <a href="http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/252883.pdf">http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/252883.pdf</a>>.

#### **Egypt**

Rohan, Brian. "Facebook's Free 'basic Internet Services' Have Been Shut down for 3 Million Egyptians." Business Insider, 30 Dec. 2015. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.businessinsider.com/">http://www.businessinsider.com/</a> facebook-free-basic-internet-services-shut-down-in-egypt-2015-12>.

#### **Ethiopia**

Davison, William. "Twitter, WhatsApp Down in Ethiopia Oromia Area After Unrest." Bloomberg, 12 Apr. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-04-12/">http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-04-12/</a> twitter-whatsapp-offline-in-ethiopia-s-oromia-area-after-unrest>.

#### India

"Admin Justifies Blocking Internet." The Shillong Times, 13 Oct. 2015. Web. 29 July 2016. <a href="http://www.theshillon-rustification-rustifi gtimes.com/2015/10/13/admin-justifies-blocking-internet/>.

Agrawal, Rajat. "Why India Rejected Facebook's Free Basics." Mashable, 09 Feb. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://mashable.com/2016/02/09/why-facebook-free-basics-failed-india/#NkbOJ32HSuqQ">http://mashable.com/2016/02/09/why-facebook-free-basics-failed-india/#NkbOJ32HSuqQ</a>.

"At Reservation Protest in Haryana: Mobile Internet Services Blocked in Rohtak." India Today. N.p., 19 Feb. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://indiatoday.in/story/jat-reservation-protest-in-haryana-mobile-internet-services-">http://indiatoday.in/story/jat-reservation-protest-in-haryana-mobile-internet-services-</a> blocked-in-rohtak/1/600050.html>.

Chandigarh. "Jat Reservation: Mobile Internet Services Suspended in Several Haryana Districts." The Indian Express, 18 Mar. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/">http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/</a> jat-reservation-agitation-mobile-internet-haryana/>.

Fowler, Thomas. "Why a Blanket Ban on the Internet in Troubled Manipur Is Not a Good Idea." Scroll.in, 4 Sept. 2015. Web. 29 July 2016. <a href="http://scroll.in/article/753108/">http://scroll.in/article/753108/</a> why-a-blanket-ban-on-the-internet-in-troubled-manipur-is-not-a-good-idea>.

"Gujarat: Internet Services in Godhra Suspended for 24 Hours." The Indian Express, 28 Sept. 2015. Web. 29 July 2016. <a href="http://indianexpress.com/article/india/gujarat/">http://indianexpress.com/article/india/gujarat/</a> gujarat-internet-services-in-godhra-suspended-for-24-hours/>.



"Hardik Arrested in Surat; Mobile Internet Banned." The New Indian Express, 19 Sept. 2015. Web. 29 July 2016. <a href="http://www.newindianexpress.com/nation/Hardik-Arrested-in-Surat-Mobile-Internet-Banned/2015/09/19/">http://www.newindianexpress.com/nation/Hardik-Arrested-in-Surat-Mobile-Internet-Banned/2015/09/19/</a> article3036722.ece>.

"Haryana on Brink of Jat Agitation, Police Say Protests Are Peaceful." The Indian Express, 05 June 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/">http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/</a> jat-reservation-live-updates-protest-haryana-hisar-rohtak-jind-ambala-2835462/>.

"Haryana: Sonipat DM Bans Mobile Internet Service in the District Ahead of Proposed Jat Stir." The Indian Express, 04 June 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/">http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/</a> haryana-jat-quota-agitation-sonipat-mobile-internet-service-banned-2835078/>.

"Internet Banned in Jammu & Kashmir for 2 Days to Avoid Any Communal Tension during Eid." Dna, 24 Sept. 2015. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.dnaindia.com/india/">http://www.dnaindia.com/india/</a> report-internet-banned-in-jammu-kashmir-for-2-days-to-avoid-any-communal-tension-during-eid-2128405>.

"Internet Services Blocked in Rohtak as Haryana Braces for Jat Agitation." Hindustan Times, 18 Mar. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.hindustantimes.com/india/internet-services-blocked-in-rohtak-as-haryana-braces-for-">http://www.hindustantimes.com/india/internet-services-blocked-in-rohtak-as-haryana-braces-for-</a> jat-agitations/story-nwNhBWPCueEt7lbDQ5kzvl.html>.

"Internet Shutdown Tracker - India (2013-2016)." Legally India, 18 Apr. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www. legallyindia.com/blogs/internet-shutdown-tracker-india-2013-2016>.

"Jammu Goes Offline Ahead of Controversial Wrestling Event." The Hindu, 21 June 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/other-states/jammu-goes-offline-ahead-of-controversial-wrestling-event/">http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/other-states/jammu-goes-offline-ahead-of-controversial-wrestling-event/</a> article8756852.ece>.

"Jat Quota Row: Internet Services Blocked in Jhajjar, Rohtak." The Times of India, 19 Feb. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/Jat-quota-row-Internet-services-blocked-in-Jhajjar-Rohtak/article-">http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/Jat-quota-row-Internet-services-blocked-in-Jhajjar-Rohtak/article-</a> show/51050359.cms>.

"Jat Quota Stir: Mobile Internet Services Blocked in Rohtak after Clashes over Reservation." The Indian Express, 19 Feb. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/">http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/</a> rohtak-jat-reservation-mobile-internet-blocked-haryana/>.

Kateshiya, Gopal B. "Mobile Internet Services Banned in Rajkot as Patidar Threat Looms." The Indian Express, 18 Oct. 2015. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/">http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/</a> mobile-internet-services-banned-in-rajkot-as-patidar-threat-looms/>.

KJ, Shashidhar. "Mobile Internet Services Cut off in Gujarat Districts & Bokaro, Jharkhand." MediaNama, 18 Apr. 2016. Web. 29 July 2016. <a href="http://www.medianama.com/2016/04/223-mobile-internet-ban-gujarat-bokaro/">http://www.medianama.com/2016/04/223-mobile-internet-ban-gujarat-bokaro/</a>.



Laithangbam, Iboyaima. "Curfew Continues in Manipur; Internet Blocked." The Hindu, 2 Sept. 2015. Web. 29 July 2016. <a href="http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/other-states/internet-blocked-in-manipur-to-check-communal-">http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/other-states/internet-blocked-in-manipur-to-check-communal-</a> flare/article7607186.ece>.

Mehta, Yagnesh. "Internet Banned in Navsari from Midnight - Times of India." The Times of India, 12 Sept. 2015. Web. 29 July 2016. <a href="http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/surat/Internet-banned-in-Navsari-from-midnight/">http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/surat/Internet-banned-in-Navsari-from-midnight/</a> articleshow/48935102.cms>.

Micek, Peter, and Deji Olukotun. "Internet Disrupted in Bahrain around Protests as Wrestling Match Sparks Shutdown in India." Access Now, 24 June 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="https://www.accessnow.org/">https://www.accessnow.org/</a> internet-disrupted-bahrain-around-protests-wrestling-match-sparks-shutdown-india/>.

Mishra, Alok. "Internet Services Blocked in Bokaro after Communal Tension." The Times of India, 16 Apr. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/ranchi/Internet-services-blocked-in-Bokaro-after-">http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/ranchi/Internet-services-blocked-in-Bokaro-after-</a> communal-tension/articleshow/51856786.cms>.

"Mobile Internet Blocked in Jaisalmer, Barmer." The Economic Times, 30 June 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://">http://</a> economictimes.indiatimes.com/tech/internet/mobile-internet-blocked-in-jaisalmer-barmer/articleshow/52992932. cms>.

"Mobile Internet Services Blocked in Kashmir for PM Modi's Rally in Srinagar." First Post India, 07 Nov. 2015. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.firstpost.com/india/mobile-internet-services-blocked-in-kashmir-for-pm-modis-">http://www.firstpost.com/india/mobile-internet-services-blocked-in-kashmir-for-pm-modis-</a> rally-in-srinagar-2498760.html>.

"News on Maps." Rediff Labs: Breaking News. N.p., n.d. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://localnews.rediff.com/">http://localnews.rediff.com/</a> location#!internet-services-in-location-rohtak-haryana-india>.

SH, Salman. "Internet Shut down in Azamgarh Due to Riots; a Brief History." MediaNama, 17 May 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.medianama.com/2016/05/223-internet-shut-down-azamgarh/">http://www.medianama.com/2016/05/223-internet-shut-down-azamgarh/</a>>.

Shalabh. "Internet Blocked in Riot-hit Azamgarh." The Times of India, 17 May 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://">http://</a> timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/lucknow/Internet-blocked-in-riot-hit-Azamgarh/articleshow/52300964.cms>.

Singh, Neha. "Beef Row: J&K Govt Blocks Mobile Internet Services in Jammu Region after Cow Carcasses Found in Udhampur." International Business Times, 08 Oct. 2015. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.ibtimes.">http://www.ibtimes.</a> co.in/beef-row-jk-govt-blocks-mobile-internet-services-jammu-region-after-cow-carcasses-found-udhampur-649717#r5UlggJHvwxUtrF0.97>.

SUHAIL (@imrealkashmiri). "@fryenne We are barred frm using internet services in north kashmir frm last 3 days." 15 April 2016, 6:31 AM. Tweet.

"Tension In Jammu After Temple Desecration; Mobile Internet Services Suspended." News World India, 15 June 2016. Web. 29 July 2016. <a href="http://newsworldindia.in/india/focus-kashmir/">http://newsworldindia.in/india/focus-kashmir/</a> tension-in-jammu-after-temple-desecration-mobile-internet-services-suspended/197823/>.



"Three-day Internet Ban Prevents Journalists from Working in Kashmir." Reporters Without Borders, 07 Oct. 2015. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="https://rsf.org/en/news/three-day-internet-ban-prevents-journalists-working-kashmir">https://rsf.org/en/news/three-day-internet-ban-prevents-journalists-working-kashmir</a>>.

"To Beat Exam Cheats, Gujarat to Block Mobile Internet Today." The Times of India, 28 Feb. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/To-beat-exam-cheats-Gujarat-to-block-mobile-internet-today/">http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/To-beat-exam-cheats-Gujarat-to-block-mobile-internet-today/</a> articleshow/51173461.cms>.

#### Iran

Liebelson, Dana. "MAP: Here Are the Countries That Block Facebook, Twitter, and YouTube." Mother Jones, 28 Mar. 2014. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.motherjones.com/politics/2014/03/">http://www.motherjones.com/politics/2014/03/</a> turkey-facebook-youtube-twitter-blocked>.

#### Iraq

Burgess, Matt. "How Iraq Turned off the Internet." WIRED UK, 4 July 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.wired">http://www.wired</a>. co.uk/article/iraq-internet-blackout-censorship>.

Dyn Research (@DynResearch). "Fourth Internet blackout in Iraq in past week to prevent cheating on 6th grade exams." 8 Jun 2016, 5:41 AM. Tweet.

Mohamad. "Leaked E-mail: Iraq Shuts Down Its Internet, Again." SMEX Social Media Exchange, 16 May 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.smex.org/leaked-email-iraq-shutdown-its-internet-again/">http://www.smex.org/leaked-email-iraq-shutdown-its-internet-again/>.

Waddell, Kaveh. "Iraq Shut Down Its Internet to Prevent Sixth-Graders From Cheating." The Atlantic, 16 May 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.theatlantic.com/technology/archive/2016/05/">http://www.theatlantic.com/technology/archive/2016/05/</a> iraq-shut-down-its-internet-to-prevent-sixth-graders-from-cheating/482946/>.

#### Morocco

Guerraoui, Saad. "Morocco Banned Skype, Viber, WhatsApp and Facebook Messenger. It Didn't Go down Well." Middle East Eye, 9 Mar. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.middleeasteye.net/columns/">http://www.middleeasteye.net/columns/</a> boycotts-appeals-petitions-restore-blocked-voip-calls-morocco-1520817507>.

#### **North Korea**

Williams, Martyn. "DPRK Suffers First Major Internet Outage of 2016." North Korea Tech, 07 Apr. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.northkoreatech.org/2016/04/07/dprk-suffers-first-major-internet-outage-2016/">http://www.northkoreatech.org/2016/04/07/dprk-suffers-first-major-internet-outage-2016/</a>>.

#### **Pakistan**

"2015 Timeline." Kill Switch Timeline in Pakistan, n.d. Web. 29 July 2016. <a href="https://www.killswitch.pk/2015">https://www.killswitch.pk/2015</a>.



Ahmed, Bilal. "Muharram: Mobile Services to Be Blocked." Aaj News, 21 Oct. 2015. Web. 29 July 2016. <a href="http://">http://</a> aaj.tv/2015/10/muharram-mobile-services-to-remain-blocked/>.

Attaa, Aamir. "Internet Services to Remain Suspended During Ashura: TV Reports." Propakistani, 22 Oct. 2015. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="https://propakistani.pk/2015/10/22/">https://propakistani.pk/2015/10/22/</a> internet-services-to-remain-suspended-during-ashura-tv-reports/>.

"Mobile Phone Service Suspended in Islamabad, Rawalpindi - Times of India." The Times of India, 21 Mar. 2016. Web. 29 July 2016. <a href="http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/pakistan/-Mobile-phone-service-suspended-in-">http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/pakistan/-Mobile-phone-service-suspended-in-</a> Islamabad-Rawalpindi/articleshow/51491405.cms>.

Purdon, Lucy, Salil Tripathi, Motoko Aizawa, and Hani Yousuf. "Security v Access: The Impact of Mobile Network Shutdowns. Case Study: Telenor Pakistan." (n.d.): n. pag. Institute For Human Rights And Business, Sept. 2015. Web. <a href="http://www.ihrb.org/pdf/2015-09-Telenor-Pakistan-Case-Study.pdf">http://www.ihrb.org/pdf/2015-09-Telenor-Pakistan-Case-Study.pdf</a>.

#### Saudi Arabia

"After WhatsApp, Facebook Messenger Gets Banned in Saudi Arabia." Deccan Chronicle, 17 May 2016. Web. 29 July 2016. <a href="http://www.deccanchronicle.com/technology/mobiles-and-tabs/170516/after-whatsapp-facebook-">http://www.deccanchronicle.com/technology/mobiles-and-tabs/170516/after-whatsapp-facebook-</a> messenger-gets-banned-in-saudi-arabia.html>.

Arab News, "WhatsApp Call Facility No More." February 8, 2016. Web. 26 August 2016. <a href="http://www.arabnews.">http://www.arabnews.</a> com/saudi-arabia/news/877196>.

### **Syria**

Dyn Research (@DynResearch). "Yet another Internet blackout in Syria 3:00-5:00 UTC today. 8th countrywide outage this month." 14 Jun 2016, 5:38 AM. Tweet.

"ISIL Bans Private Internet Access in Syria's Raqqa." Al Jazeera, 20 July 2015. Web. 29 July 2016. <a href="http://www. aljazeera.com/news/2015/07/isil-bans-private-internet-access-syria-raqqa-150720094428577.html>.

Solomon, Erika. "Isis to Cut Private Internet Access in Parts of Syria." Financial Times, 20 July 2015. Web. <a href="https://next.ft.com/content/3be0ba48-2edf-11e5-8873-775ba7c2ea3d">https://next.ft.com/content/3be0ba48-2edf-11e5-8873-775ba7c2ea3d</a>.

#### **Turkey**

Dearden, Lizzie. "Ankara Terror Attack: Turkey Censors Media Coverage of Bombings as Twitter and Facebook 'blocked'" The Independent, 10 Oct. 2015. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/">http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/</a> ankara-terror-attack-turkey-censors-media-coverage-of-bombings-as-twitter-and-facebook-blocked-a6689036. html>.



Passary, Anu. "Turkey Calls For Social Media Blackout After Ankara Terrorist Attack: Twitter And Facebook Blocked." Tech Times, 12 Oct. 2015. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.techtimes.com/articles/94159/20151012/">http://www.techtimes.com/articles/94159/20151012/</a> turkey-calls-for-social-media-blackout-after-ankara-terrorist-attack-twitter-and-facebook-blocked.htm>.

Risen, Tom. "Turkey Censors News, Social Media After Terror Attack." U.S.News & World Report, 29 June 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.usnews.com/news/articles/2016-06-29/">http://www.usnews.com/news/articles/2016-06-29/</a> turkey-censors-news-twitter-facebook-after-terror-attack>.

"Turkey Blocks Facebook, Twitter following Deadly Ankara Blast – Reports." RT International, 13 Mar. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="https://www.rt.com/news/335468-ankara-blast-websites-ban/">https://www.rt.com/news/335468-ankara-blast-websites-ban/</a>.

#### Uganda

Duggan, Brianna. "Uganda Elections: Government Shuts down Social Media." CNN, 19 Feb. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.cnn.com/2016/02/18/world/uganda-election-social-media-shutdown/">http://www.cnn.com/2016/02/18/world/uganda-election-social-media-shutdown/>.

Kuo, Lily. "Uganda Has Launched a Total Social Media Blackout for the Second Time in Three Months." Quartz, 12 May 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://gz.com/682630/">http://gz.com/682630/</a> uganda-has-launched-a-total-social-media-blackout-for-the-second-time-in-three-months/>.

"Journalist Group Slams Uganda over Social Media Blackout." News24 Nigeria, 13 May 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://www.news24.com.ng/World/News/">http://www.news24.com.ng/World/News/</a> journalist-group-slams-uganda-over-social-media-blackout-20160513-2>.

Phillips, G. S., and Grace Atuhaire. "How Ugandans Overturned An Election Day Social Media Blackout." Motherboard. Vice, 24 Feb. 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="http://motherboard.vice.com/read/">http://motherboard.vice.com/read/</a> uganda-election-day-social-media-blackout-backlash-mobile-payments>.

#### **Vietnam**

Olukotun, Deji, Peter Micek, and Gustaf Bjorksten. "Vietnam Blocks Facebook and Cracks down on Human Rights Activists during Obama Visit." Access Now, 23 May 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="https://www.accessnow.">https://www.accessnow.</a> org/vietnam-blocks-facebook-human-rights-obama/>.

Perez, Sarah. "Facebook Blocked in Vietnam over the Weekend Due to Citizen Protests." TechCrunch, 17 May 2016. Web. 28 July 2016. <a href="https://techcrunch.com/2016/05/17/">https://techcrunch.com/2016/05/17/</a> facebook-blocked-in-vietnam-over-the-weekend-due-to-citizen-protests/>.



# **ENDNOTES**

Note: I would like to thank Hillary Schaub, Jacob Lineberry, and Grant Michl for their outstanding research assistance. Niam Yaraghi offered valuable comments on this paper.

- 1. Taylor Reynolds and Arthur Mickoleit, "The Economic Impact of Shutting Down Internet and Mobile Phone Services in Egypt," Organization for Economic Development and Cooperation, February 4, 2011.
- Internet Association, "New Report Calculates the Size of the Internet Economy," December 10, 2015.
- 3. Michael Mandel, "Where the Jobs Are: The App Economy," Technet, February 7, 2012.
- 4. Michael Minges, "Exploring the Relationship Between Broadband and Economic Growth," *World Development Report*, 2015, p. 3.
- 5. Max Metzger, "UN Extends Human Rights to Online World," SC Magazine, July 13, 2016.
- 6. http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2016/jul/1/un-human-rights-council-unequivocally-condemns-int/
- 7. Philip Howard, Sheetal Agarwal, and Muzammil Hussain, "The Dictators' Digital Dilemma: When Do States Disconnect Their Digital Networks?" Brookings Institution *Issues in Technology Innovation*, October, 2011. They define interference as places that "actually disconnected Internet exchange points or blocked significant amounts of certain kinds of traffic."
- 8. Institute for Human Rights and Business, "Security v Access: The Impact of Mobile Network Shutdowns," September, 2015, p. 27.
- 9. Jillian York, "Despite Low Internet Use, Burundi Blocks Viber and WhatsApp Amidst Protests," Electronic Frontier Foundation, April 29, 2015.
- 10. Lizzie Dearden, "Ankara Terror Attack: Turkey Censors Media Coverage of Bombings as Twitter and Facebook 'Blocked'", *The Independent*, October 10, 2015.
- 11. Zeynep Tufekci, "How the Internet Saved Turkey's Internet-Hating President," New York Times, July 18, 2016.
- 12. Times of India, "To Beat Exam Cheats, Gujarat to Block Mobile Internet Today," February 28, 2016.
- 13. Freedom House, "Freedom on the Net" Report, October, 2015.
- 14. Boston Consulting Group, "The Internet Economy in the G-20", 2012.
- 15. For 2011 estimates, see the McKinsey Global Institute, "Internet Matters: The Net's Sweeping Impact on Growth, Jobs, and Prosperity," May, 2011. It found that the Internet economy constituted 6.3 percent of GDP in Sweden, 5.4 percent in the United Kingdom, 4.6 percent in South Korea, 4 percent in Japan, 3.8 percent in the United States, 3.2 percent in Germany and India, 3.1 percent in France, 2.7 percent in Canada, 2.6 percent in China, 1.7 percent in Italy, 1.5 percent in Brazil, and 0.8 percent in Russia.
- 16. Data found at www.data.worldbank.org.
- 17. Erik Brynjolfsson and JooHee Oh, "The Attention Economy: Measuring the Value of Free Goods on the Internet," *Current Project*, <a href="http://mitsloan.mit.edu/ide/research/">http://mitsloan.mit.edu/ide/research/</a>.



- 18. John Quelch, "Quantifying the Economic Impact of the Internet," Harvard Business School, August 17, 2009.
- 19. Erik Brynjolfsson and JooHee Oh, "The Attention Economy: Measuring the Value of Free Goods on the Internet," Current Project, http://mitsloan.mit.edu/ide/research/.
- 20. Deccan Chronicle, "After WhatsApp, Facebook Messenger Gets Banned in Saudi Arabia," May 17, 2016.
- 21. Mounia Bendraoui, "The VoIP Ban in Morocco and Its Impact on the Economy," How We Made It in Africa, April 2, 2016.
- 22. India Today, "Jat Reservation Protest in Haryana: Mobile Internet Services Blocked in Rohtak," February 19, 2016.
- 23. Alberto Alerigi and Guillermo Parra-Bernal, "Brazil Judge Orders WhatsApp Blocked, Affecting 100 Million Users," Reuters, May 3, 2016.
- 24. U.S. Bureau of Economic Activity, "Gross Domestic Product: Second Quarter 2016", July 29, 2018. The 6 percent Internet sector figure is cited in Internet Association, "New Report Calculates the Size of the Internet Economy," December 10, 2015.

# **GOVERNANCE STUDIES**

The Brookings Institution 1775 Massachusetts Ave., NW Washington, DC 20036 Tel: 202.797.6090 Fax: 202.797.6144 brookings.edu/governance.

# EDITING, PRODUCTION & LAYOUT

Liz Sablich

# EMAIL YOUR COMMENTS TO GSCOMMENTS@BROOKINGS.EDU

This paper is distributed in the expectation that it may elicit useful comments and is subject to subsequent revision. The views expressed in this piece are those of the authors and should not be attributed to the staff, officers or trustees of the Brookings Institution.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s) and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.